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ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON THE VIROLOGICAL SAFETY OF BLOOD 

MINUTES OF THE 6TH MEETING HELD ON 24 APRIL 1990

PRESENT 

Dr J Metters (Chairman) 

~' ist~r~LJ 1 

Members: Dr Garrett (for Dr P Minor)
Dr H H Gunson 

Dr R Lane 

Dr P Mitchell 

Dr P Mortimer 

Dr R J Perry 

Dr R Tedder 

Dr E G Tuddenham 

Prof A Zuckerman 

Secretariat: Dr A Rejman 

Mr J Canavan 

Observers: Dr A Flett 

Mr M Fuller 

Dr A McIntyre 

Dr H Pickles 

Dr F Rotblat. 

Mr J Sloggem (for Dr Purves) 

Apologies for Absence

1. These were received from Dr Jacobs, Dr Minor, Dr Purves, Dr Summerfield. 

Minutes of the Last Meetincr (17 January 1990 

2. These had been circulated and were accepted as an accurate record. 

Matters Ariing fromthe Minutes

3. There were no matters raised. 

EC Directive on Blood Produ 

4. Mr Sloggem reported that a small working group had been set up under the 
chairmanship of Dr Gunson to help prepare the UK input to the technical annex 
to the Directive and to the guidelines. The UK proposals for guidelines were 
based on those prepared jointly by NIBSC and the'UKBTS. 

HIV 1 and 2 Testing 

5. Dr Gunson confirmed that the UK Blood Transfusion Services would introduce 
the combined HIV 1 and 2 test so that from 1 June 1990 all blood used would 
have been tested. 

HG/5878s+/l 

MTNV/ 295 

N H BT0000042_003_0001 



6. Dr Lane mentioned that blood products made from plasma which had been 

tested for HIV 1 but not for HIV 1 and 2 would be working through the 

distribution network for a considerable time. The Chairman said that the 

combined test had been introduced for blood not blood products. Dr Rolblat 

said that the MCA did not usually require the destruction of existing stock in 

the introduction of new tests. The Department would clarify the position on 

blood products for BPL. 

HIV 1 

7. Dr Gunson reported that the protocol for the pilot study would be 

submitted to the Department shortly. 

Hepatitis C 

Ortho symposium (ACVSB 6/2) 

8. The abstracts from this symposium had been circulated with the 

secretariat's comments, Dr Rejman said the overall impression was that the 

test was not sensitive or specific enough for reliable testing. A 

confirmatory test and more information about the significance of positive test 

results were needed before the Ortho test could be used for the routine 

screening of healthy donors. 

9. Dr Mortimer thought there had been an underlying feeling against screening 

because of the lack of confirmation. He thought confirmatory testing would 

become available within a reasonable time and that the routine screening of 

blood donors could not be delayed for a long time. 

10. Professor Zuckerman showed disappointment at the outcome of the symposium 

and said the non specificity and sensitivity of the test had been the main 

talking points. 

Abbott Symposium (ACVSB 613) 

11. Dr Mitchell reported that following this symposium the American 

Association of Blood Banks had directed that testing for hepatitis C antibody 

should be introduced as soon as FDA approved the test. It was confirmed that 

approval had not yet been given. Concern about litigation was the main 

influence on the US Blood Banks. Dr Mitchell thought there would be problems 

counselling donors in view of the state of knowledge about the significance of 

a positive reaction to the test. 

12. Dr Mitchell said papers presented at the symposium showed that the vast 

majority of hepatitis C cases were not transfusion related. Where high risk 

groups were tested concordance with hepatitis C positivity is high but among a 

cross section of blood donors concordance is much lower. He understood that 

the US would retain ALT and hepatitis B core antibody testing. 

13. Professor Zuckerman stressed that the major cause of post transfusion 

hepatitis is non A non B virus, and even so not all cases were recognised. 
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Hepatitis Conference Report (ACVSB 6/9) 

14. Professor Zuckerman would be preparing a full report in due course but he 

had provided some notes on anti HCV testing for the meeting. 

15. In introducing the notes he said it was interesting that wide geographical 

differences had been found and that there was evidence of different strains of 

hepatitis C virus. These observations would have serious implications for 

diagnosis and the development of vaccines. 

16. Professor Zuckerman drew attention to the main findings of the TTV study 

in the US recorded in his paper. This showed the predictive level of anti HCV 

positivity for infection to be about 77%. The Study recommended that positive 

donors should be deferred. 

17. The RIBA test has confirmed positivity in 33% of ELISA positive donors who 

were not implicated in a hepatitis incident but among ELISA positive 

recipients of blood and implicated donors the rate of confirmation by RIBA was 

88%. Professor Zuckerman remarked that RIBA was not good enough to use 

routinely as a confirmatory test. 

18. Professor Zuckerman drew attention to the seroconversion table and said 

the findings should be improved by adding another epitope. Improvements were 

already being introduced. Abbott were synthesizing peptides and IGM testing 

was being developed. 

19. Professor Zuckerman summed up the conference as having been rather 

promotional in character and the data had been generally well known. Little 

information had been given about the Japanese and Abbott tests. 

Detection of Hepatitis C Viral Sequences by •Nested' PCR (ACVSB 6/7) 

20. Dr Tedder had tabled this paper which would shortly be published. 

Commercial confidentiality had prevented earlier submission for discussion in 

the Committee. Dr Tedder said that the paper described an investigation of 

anti C100 positive donations using a modified PCR assay for the detection of 

HCV sequences. This study had shown this method to be a useful confirmatory 

test for viraemics and showed that true positivity of Hep C antigen was close 

to 1 in 1100 blood donors compared with the 1 in 200 shown positive by HIV 

antibody screening. Although the PCR assay in its present form was not 

suited to the mass screening needs of RTC laboratories recent modifications of 

FCR technology indicated its potential for large scale testing. 

Discussion on Anti HCV Testing 

21. Before opening up the subject of testing for general discussion the 

Chairman reported that France, Belguim and Luxembourg had introduced routine 

screening of blood for HCV antibody. Italy had introduced the test on a 

voluntary basis. 

22. The Chairman also remarked that from the reports the science seemed to 

have advanced little from the time of the previous meeting. There were still 

questions whether the anti HCV test was reliable and a useful step forward or 

created too many problems at this stage. 
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23. Dr Mitchell mentioned a report from Harefield Hospital that 6 of the 7 
hepatitis C positive donors identified in a study did not transmit infection 
and 4 had been found not to be positive after a year. He was concerned from 
the results of the study that screening might result in 1 200 donors being 
deferred but perhaps unnecessarily. 

24. Professor Zuckerman was concerned that the Ortho test had a false positive 
rate of 50 per cent but that litigation concerns might force its use. He 
recalled, though, that in the early days of HIV 1 testing the UK had been 
prepared to accept high false positive rates. Professor Zuckerman thought 
viraemic testing could be developed with recombinant proteins being 
developed. A field trial could be run in RTCs using the prototypes and 
introduce them generally when sufficiently developed. 

25. Dr Gunson said he found the US data about eliminating positive donors, in 
some series leading, to a 50% reduction in post transfusion NANB hepatitis, 
persuasive but he recognised there were problems in what to tell the donors. 
The RTCs had already listed 15,000 donations and found rates between 0.2% and 
0.8% to be hepatitis C positive. Among 9000 frozen samples tested the rate 
had been 0.67%. His suggestion for a further study was that selected RTCs 
would use both Ortho and Abbott test and refer repeat positives to 
laboratories with access to recombinant proteins. 

26. Dr Tedder said that the technology was already available to test which of 
the positives were reactive but irrelevant, which had other markers and which 
were viraemic. 

27. Professor Zuckerman expressed the view that large scale experience was 
necessary to learn more about the prevalence of reactivity and the methods 
referred to for information of findings but he questioned whether donors 
should be told at this stage. He was still a little concerned, though, that 
the FDA had not approved the Ortho test. 

28, Dr Mortimer considered that the argument now was not whether we should 
test for hepatitis C but whether the tests were adequate. He thought the 
Ortho and Abbott tests should be run together in some RTCs and the positive 
samples referred for PCR testing. A sample which would produce 50-100 
reactive donors would be sufficient to get meaningful results. It was 
estimated this would require 25-50,000 donors.. 

29. The Chairman's summed up the discussion as follows:-

- there was inadequate scientific data to support the introduction of the 
Ortho test for routine screening; 

- a confirmatory test was needed which could be used in the RTCs and not 
just specialised laboratories; 

- the FDA had not yet approved the test and it would be reassuring if the 
regulatory authority in the country of origin had done so; 

there was a need to learn more about the donor panels and the 
significance of positive reaction to the hepatitis C antibody test; 

a prospective study involving 25-50,000 donors would generate 
sufficient positives for confirmatory testing. 
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It was agreed that a sub group of Dr Gunson, Dr Mitchell, Dr Mortimer and 

Dr Tedder would prepare a protocol for the pilot study and an estimate of the 

funds needed for the study and the laboratory services to support it. 

30. The Chairman remarked that the paper by the Economic Advisor's Office 

(ACVSB6/6) reflected the lack of data. 

31. A note would be prepared for Ministers telling them the outcome of the 

discussion. 

Any Other Business 

32. The Chairman said he was concerned that there should be no confusion over 

the roles of the ACVSB and the UKBTS Committee on Transfusion Transmitted 

Disease. He would, therefore, be writing to Dr Gunson Chairman for the UKBTS 

Committee so that they could agree the respective roles. The ACVSB advised 

Ministers on the virological safety of blood. The UKBTS Committee considered 

the operational implications of policy, gave the Department advice on 

safeguards against non-viral threats to blood and contributed to the advice on 

viral safety through input to the ACVSB. Dr Gunson confirmed that he shared 

this view of the roles and thought there was no conflict between the 

Committees. 

33. Dr Mitchell spoke briefly about the HIV litigation and the question it 

raised about a scheme of no fault compensation. The Chairman said that 

Ministers had no plans for such a scheme. 

Date of Next Meeting 

34. This was set for 11.00 24 July 1990. 
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